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GENERAL 

§ 4.800 Scope and construction of 
rules. 

(a) The rules of procedure in this sub-
part I supplement part 17 of this title 
and are applicable to the practice and 
procedure for hearings, decisions, and 
administrative review conducted by 
the Department of the Interior, pursu-
ant to title VI of the Civil Rights Act 
of 1964 (section 602, 42 U.S.C. 2000d–1) 
and part 17 of this title, concerning 
nondiscrimination in Federally-as-
sisted programs in connection with 
which Federal financial assistance is 
extended under laws administered in 
whole or in part by the Department of 
the Interior. 

(b) These regulations shall be lib-
erally construed to secure the just, 
prompt, and inexpensive determination 
of all proceedings consistent with ade-
quate consideration of the issues in-
volved and full protection of the rights 
of all interested parties including the 
Government. 

§ 4.801 Suspension of rules. 

Upon notice to all parties, the re-
sponsible Department official or the 
administrative law judge, with respect 
to matters pending before him, may 
modify or waive any rule in this part 
upon his determination that no party 
will be unduly prejudiced and the ends 
of justice will thereby be served. 

§ 4.802 Definitions. 

(a) The definitions set forth in § 17.12 
of this title apply also to this subpart. 

(b) Director means the Director, Of-
fice for Equal Opportunity, Depart-
ment of the Interior. 

(c) Administrative law judge means an 
administrative law judge designated by 
the Office of Hearings and Appeals, Of-
fice of the Secretary, in accordance 
with 5 U.S.C. 3105 and 3344. 

(d) Notice means a notice of hearing 
in a proceeding instituted under Part 
17 of this title and these regulations. 

(e) Party means a recipient or appli-
cant; the Director; and any person or 
organization participating in a pro-
ceeding pursuant to § 4.808. 

§ 4.803 Computation of time. 

Except as otherwise provided by law, 
in computing any period of time under 
these rules or in any order issued here-
under, the time begins with the day 
following the act or event, and includes 
the last day of the period, unless it is 
a Saturday, Sunday, or Federal legal 
holiday, or other nonbusiness day, in 
which event it includes the next fol-
lowing day which is not a Saturday, 
Sunday, Federal legal holiday, or other 
nonbusiness day. When the period of 
time prescribed or allowed is 7 days or 
less, intermediate Saturdays, Sundays, 
Federal legal holidays and other non-
business days shall be excluded in the 
computation. 

§ 4.804 Extensions of time. 

A request for extension of time 
should be made to the designated ad-
ministrative law judge or other appro-
priate Departmental official with re-
spect to matters pending before him. 
Such request shall be served on all par-
ties and set forth the reasons for the 
request. Extensions may be granted 
upon a showing of good cause by the 
applicant. Answers to such requests are 
permitted if made promptly. 

§ 4.805 Reduction of time to file docu-
ments. 

For good cause, the responsible De-
partmental official or the administra-
tive law judge, with respect to matters 
pending before him, may reduce any 
time limit prescribed by the rules in 
this part, except as provided by law or 
in part 17 of this title. 

DESIGNATION AND RESPONSIBILITIES OF 
ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE 

§ 4.806 Designation. 

Hearings shall be held before an ad-
ministrative law judge designated by 
the Office of Hearings and Appeals. 

§ 4.807 Authority and responsibilities. 

The administrative law judge shall 
have all powers necessary to preside 
over the parties and the proceedings, 
conduct the hearing, and make deci-
sions in accordance with 5 U.S.C. 554 
through 557. His powers shall include, 
but not be limited to, the power to: 
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(a) Hold conferences to settle, sim-
plify, or fix the issues in a proceeding, 
or to consider other matters that may 
aid in the expeditious disposition of the 
proceeding. 

(b) Require parties to state their po-
sition with respect to the various 
issues in the proceedings. 

(c) Establish rules for media coverage 
of the proceedings. 

(d) Rule on motions and other proce-
dural items in matters before him. 

(e) Regulate the course of the hear-
ing, the conduct of counsel, parties, 
witnesses, and other participants. 

(f) Administer oaths, call witnesses 
on his own motion, examine witnesses, 
and direct witnesses to testify. 

(g) Receive, rule on, exclude, or limit 
evidence. 

(h) Fix time limits for submission of 
written documents in matters before 
him. 

(i) Take any action authorized by 
these regulations, by 5 U.S.C. 556, or by 
other pertinent law. 

APPEARANCE AND PRACTICE 

§ 4.808 Participation by a party. 

Subject to the provisions contained 
in part 1 of this subtitle, a party may 
appear in person, by representative, or 
by counsel, and participate fully in any 
proceeding held pursuant to part 17 of 
this title and these regulations. A 
State agency or any instrumentality 
thereof, a political subdivision of the 
State or instrumentality thereof, or a 
corporation may appear by any of its 
officers or employees duly authorized 
to appear on its behalf. 

§ 4.809 Determination of parties. 

(a) The affected applicant or recipi-
ent to whom a notice of hearing or a 
notice of an opportunity for hearing 
has been mailed in accordance with 
part 17 of this title and § 4.815, and the 
Director, are the initial parties to the 
proceeding. 

(b) Other persons or organizations 
shall have the right to participate as 
parties if the final decision could di-
rectly and adversely affect them or the 
class they represent, and if they may 
contribute materially to the disposi-
tion of the proceedings. 

(c) A person or organization wishing 
to participate as a party under this 
section shall submit a petition to the 
administrative law judge within 15 
days after the notice has been served. 
The petition should be filed with the 
administrative law judge and served on 
the affected applicant or recipient, on 
the Director, and on any other person 
or organization who has been made a 
party at the time of filing. Such peti-
tion shall concisely state: (1) Peti-
tioner’s interest in the proceeding, (2) 
how his participation as a party will 
contribute materially to the disposi-
tion of the proceeding, (3) who will ap-
pear for petitioner, (4) the issues on 
which petitioner wishes to participate, 
and (5) whether petitioner intends to 
present witnesses. 

(d) The administrative law judge 
shall promptly ascertain whether there 
are objections to the petition. He shall 
then determine whether petitioners 
have the requisite interest to be a 
party in the proceedings, as defined in 
paragraphs (a) and (b) of this section, 
and shall permit or deny participation 
accordingly. Where petitions to par-
ticipate as parties are made by individ-
uals or groups with common interests, 
the administrative law judge may re-
quest all such petitioners to designate 
a single representative, or he may rec-
ognize one or more of such petitioners 
to represent all such petitioners. The 
administrative law judge shall give 
each such petitioner written notice of 
the decision on his petition. If the peti-
tion is denied, he shall briefly state the 
grounds for denial and shall then treat 
the petition as a request for participa-
tion as amicus curiae. The administra-
tive law judge shall give written notice 
to each party of each petition granted. 

(e) Persons or organizations whose 
petition for party participation is de-
nied may appeal the decision to the Di-
rector, Office of Hearings and Appeals, 
within 7 days of receipt of denial. The 
Director, Office of Hearings and Ap-
peals, will make the final decision for 
the Department to grant or deny the 
petition. 

§ 4.810 Complainants not parties. 
A person submitting a complaint pur-

suant to § 17.6 of this title is not a 
party to the proceedings governed by 
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